
 

 

 
 

Special Cabinet Minutes 
 
Date: 20 October 2014 
  

Time: 6.30  - 7.58 pm 
  

PRESENT: Councillor R J Scott (Executive Leader of the Council - in the Chair) 
 

Councillor Mrs J A Adey - Cabinet Member for Community 
Councillor M A Foster - Cabinet Member for Finance 
Councillor A R Green - Cabinet Member for Economic Development & 

Regeneration 
Councillor M Hussain JP - Cabinet Member for HR, ICT & Customer Services 
Councillor N B Marshall - Cabinet Member for Planning and Sustainability 
Councillor H L McCarthy - Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Strategy 
Councillor Mrs J E Teesdale - Cabinet Member for Environment 

 

By Invitation  

Councillor I Bates - Leader of the Labour Group 

Councillor 
Mrs L M Clarke OBE 

- Chairman of the Council 

Councillor R Gaffney - Chairman of the Improvement & Review Commission 

Councillor M E Knight - Leader of the East Wycombe Independent Group 

Councillor B R Pollock JP - Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group 

Councillor P R Turner - Deputy Cabinet Member for Finance 
 

Also present: Councillors Z Ahmed, M C Appleyard, D H G Barnes, R B Colomb, 
R Farmer, Mrs J D Langley, Mrs W J Mallen, I L McEnnis, B E Pearce, 
J A Savage, D A C Shakespeare OBE, A Slater, T Snaith, 
D M Watson, Ms J D  Wassell and Ms K S Wood 
 

At the commencement of the meeting, the Chairman announced that the meeting 
was being filmed by a member of the public, in accordance with the Council 
Standing Orders 
 
 

46 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 
There were no apologies for absence. 
 

47 MINUTES  
 
It was noted that in the attendance section, the minutes had stated the incorrect 
position for Councillor Paul Turner and it was agreed that his position be amended 
to read Deputy Cabinet Member for Finance. 

Also, Members requested that the paragraph reference under minute 31 (i) be 
amended to read paragraph 44. 



 

 

 
RESOLVED: That subject to the amendments above, the Minutes of the 
meeting of the special Cabinet held on 22 September 2014 be approved 
as a true record and signed by the Chairman. 

 
48 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

49 CONSIDERATION OF THE PETITION RECEIVED - SAVE COBBLES FARM. 
STOP THE M40 JUNCTION 3A PLANS.  
 
Cabinet were asked to consider a petition which had been presented to Council in 
July 2014. The petition to save Cobbles Farm raised a number of issues relating to 
the potential for a major business development and motorway junction between 
High Wycombe and Flackwell Heath. The petition which contained and contained 
1,617 signatories had been validated against the Council’s Petition Scheme and 
referred to Cabinet for consideration.  
 
In accordance with Standing Orders, Councillor Miss Wood had been invited to 
Cabinet to present and speak to the petition that she had previously presented to 
Council. Whilst referring to the petition, Councillor Miss Wood emphasised the 
detrimental impact that potential development could have on Cobbles Farm and the 
surrounding area. Councillor Miss Wood urged Members to consider other options 
for the proposed junction. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Planning and Sustainability had provided a response to 
the petition which was included in the report. Members considered the petition and 
agreed that the impact on Cobbles Farm of potential development should be taken 
into account in future detailed assessments of options for the area. 
 
The following decision was made as the Cabinet was required to consider the 
petition under the Council’s Petition Scheme. 
 

RESOLVED: That the impact on Cobbles Farm of a potential new 
motorway junction (‘Junction 3A’) and business development be taken 
into account in any more detailed assessment of options that may be 
taken forward for this area.  

 
50 RESERVE SITES AND PROGRESSING THE LOCAL PLAN  

 
The Leader of the Council explained that the decision Cabinet were being asked to 
make was extremely difficult and that Cabinet were under no illusion as to the 
strength of local concern. He emphasised that tough decisions on the reserve sites 
had to be taken to get the best planning outcomes locally and for the wider interests 
of the District. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Planning and Sustainability gave a comprehensive 
introduction to the report before Cabinet and the processes being undertaken. 
 



 

 

Cabinet approval was sought to release the five reserve sites for development to 
contribute towards the Council’s 5 year housing land supply and so that detailed 
planning of these sites could be taken forward with public involvement. Members 
recalled that the five potential options in relation to the “reserve sites” were included 
in the Council’s adopted Core Strategy. It was noted that the sites had been 
reserved for future development for over 25 years. The Core Strategy indicates that 
the sites would be brought forward for development when needed. 
 
Members noted that, because of the changes to the way the planning system 
operates nationally, notably since the introduction of the National Planning Policy 
Framework and the Localism Act, the development sites were now needed and 
hence the release of the sites was required. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Planning and Sustainability confirmed that options to defer 
decisions in relation to the reserve sites were likely to result in planning applications 
from developers coming forward on the sites anyway. Therefore it was felt that a 
proactive approach to release the sites including preparation of development briefs 
and community involvement would ensure greater control was maintained by the 
Council over the development of the sites. 
 
The report highlighted that due to the strength of public interest and concerns, the 
detailed planning of the reserve sites would be taken forward with the involvement 
of specific liaison groups to consider the wider infrastructure implications. 
 
Cabinet also noted that the Local Plan Task and Finish Group had considered the 
draft report at their meeting held on 1 October 2014, and the recommendations 
from their meeting had been presented to Cabinet as appendix 5 of the report. The 
Chairman of the Task and Finish Group briefly addressed the meeting, presenting a 
summary of the recommendations to Members.  
 
During consideration of this item, the Leader of the Council allowed non- Cabinet 
Members to speak for a maximum of 1 minute, and many Members expressed their 
opinions with regard to the proposals. Many concerns were raised in relation to the 
reserve sites including surrounding infrastructure, traffic congestion and flooding. 
Various questions were raised by other Members present in relation to the 
proposed sites, to which the Cabinet Member responded.  
 
All Cabinet Members present empathised with the concerns raised and explained 
the pressing need for the decision on the reserve sites to ensure the best outcome 
for local people and the District.  
 
Cabinet considered the report before it and responded to the questions raised. After 
a detailed discussion Cabinet was minded to release the five reserve sites for 
development. 
 
The following decisions were made as Option 5 (release of the five reserve sites, 
paragraphs 64-66 of the report) had been recommended to assist in delivering 
housing to contribute towards the Council’s rolling five year housing land supply, 
because of the over-riding importance of ensuring as much local control as possible 
on the future development of those sites and because the sites had been reserved 



 

 

for development for many years. In order to respond to the strength of public 
interest and concerns, the decision would be taken forward with the involvement of 
specific liaison groups, one for each site, together with a High Wycombe roundtable 
(paragraph 72 of the report) to consider the town wide infrastructure implications. 
Infrastructure issues in relation to the Slate Meadow site would be considered at the 
site liaison group. 
 

RESOLVED: That (i) having considered the recommendations of the 
Local Plan Task and Finish Group meeting of 1st October 2014, the 
recommendation at Appendix 5 be agreed; and 
 
(ii) having in mind the issues set out in Appendices 3 and 4 of the 
report, the reserve sites (Abbey Barn North, Abbey Barn South, Gomm 
Valley and Ashwells, Slate Meadow, and Terriers Farm as shown in the 
Plans in Appendix 2 of the report) be released for development to 
contribute towards the Council’s 5 year housing land supply , and the 
detailed planning of these sites be taken forward with public 
involvement. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

_______________________ 
Chairman 

 
 

The following officers were in attendance at the meeting:  

Karen Satterford - Chief Executive 

Ian Hunt - Democratic Services Manager 

Catherine 
MacKenzie 

- Principal Democratic Services Officer 

Ian Manktelow - Team Leader Planning Policy 

Ian Westgate - Corporate Director 


